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March 1, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for Council consideration are the Executive Recommended 2005 amendments to the King County Comprehensive Plan (KCCP) 2004.  This is an annual update of the KCCP as described in King County Code Chapter 20.18.030.  For this reason, there are no major policy amendments and no changes to the Urban Growth Area proposed at this time.
Development of the Plan and Public Involvement

During January 2005, King County provided briefings on the proposed amendments to the Vashon – Maury Island Community Council, the North Highline Unincorporated Area Council, and the White Center Chamber of Commerce.  A public meeting was also held in Renton in January 2005.  Approximately one hundred citizens attended these meetings, collectively.  In March 2005, staff is scheduled to provide a briefing on the amendments to the Denny Creek Neighborhood Association.
The Public Review Draft was available at many libraries throughout King County.  All information including policies, maps, and draft code language was available on the Department of Development and Environmental Services Website.  Comments were accepted at meetings, through the mail, and via e-mail.  A summary of the public involvement process is included in the transmittal package for your review.

Policy Amendments 
Two relatively minor policy amendments are proposed.  One policy amendment corrects an inaccurate reference to a policy that was renumbered, and the other policy amendment makes policy F-245 consistent with policy and Code amendments made during the 2004 KCCP Update.
Amendments to the King County Code
Several proposed Code amendments clarify or make technical corrections to amendments that were adopted in 2005.  For example, Cottage Housing was added as a new housing option in the 2004 KCCP Update.  In 2005, a Code amendment is proposed to clarify that 200% of the base density of the underlying zone is allowed in the R-4 through R-8 zones.  Porches of up to 100 square feet are also proposed to be allowed for Cottage Housing without being included in calculations for the allowable building footprint or maximum floor area.
Two Special District Overlays are proposed to be repealed because they became redundant after adoption of the Critical Areas Ordinance and the related Clearing and Grading Ordinance.
The Land Use and Area Zoning Amendments

There are four area zoning amendments that propose revisions based on changed circumstances.  One of these area zoning studies also proposes a land use map amendment.  The proposals include:

· Expansion of the Vashon Service Center Rural Neighborhood land use designation and zoning;
· Modification of the P-Suffix development conditions for four parcels on Vashon Island;
· Application of the Holmes Point Site Disturbance P-Suffix development conditions to properties in the Holmes Point area; and
· Reclassification of seven properties in the White Center Unincorporated Activity Center from Industrial to Community Business. 
Supporting Documentation

Included with this letter are the following attachments:

· The Ordinance adopting the 2005 amendments to the King County Comprehensive Plan 2004;

· Three Ordinances amending King County Code Titles 13, 20, and 21A;

· Recommended policy, land use and area zoning amendments;

· The required Policy RP-307/RP-308 analysis of policy, land use, and area zoning amendments;
· Staff reports for all land use and area zoning amendments considered;
· Public Involvement Summary;
· SEPA Threshold Determination and Environmental Checklist, and

· Fiscal and Regulatory Notes.
The threshold determination in accordance with the State Environmental Policy Act was made on February 14, 2005.  Comments are due on the threshold determination on March 3, 2005, in advance of any action by the King County Council.
If you have any questions, please contact Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services, at 206-296-6700, or Paul Reitenbach, Comprehensive Plan Project Manager, at 206-296-6705.
Thank you for your attention to these amendments.  I recommend that the Council approve these amendments to the King County Comprehensive Plan 2004.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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